

Meeting of:	Standards Committee
Date of Meeting:	Thursday, 26 September 2024
Relevant Scrutiny Committee:	No Relevant Scrutiny Committee
Report Title:	Civility in Public Life – Programme of Work
Purpose of Report:	To provide Standards Committee Members with details on the Programme of Work
Report Owner:	V. Davidson, Monitoring Officer / Head of Legal and Democratic Services
Responsible Officer:	K. Bowen, Principal Democratic and Scrutiny Services Officer
Elected Member and Officer Consultation:	None required, this is a matter for Standards Committee
Policy Framework:	This is a matter for the Standards Committee
Evocutivo Summary:	•

Executive Summary:

- To update Members of the Standards Committee of the ongoing work associated with the Civility in Public Life Programme ("the programme") being led by the Local Government Association (LGA) in conjunction with the Welsh Local Government Association (WLGA).
- A report was considered by the Members of the Standards Committee on 23rd November 2023 a copy of the report can be found at the <u>link here</u>. This report is to update Members of the Standards Committee in respect of this area of work

Recommendations

1. THAT Standards Committee Members note the further work being undertaken by the Local Government Association and Welsh Local Government Association on this programme of work.

Reasons for Recommendations

1. For Committee's consideration and information.

1. Background

- 1.1 Both the Local Government Association (LGA) which operates in England and the Welsh Local Government Association (WLGA) continue to work together to promote the Civility in Public Life programme, a copy of the report for the Local Government Association is attached as Appendix 1 to this report and can also be found at this Link.
- 1.2 Following growing concerns about the impact and increasing level of public intimidation and toxicity of debate that is having an impact on the country's democratic processes, the LGA is leading on Civility in Public Life and the appendix to the report sets out the work programme of work. Concern has also been raised about incidents of intimidation within Councils involving Councillors as well as officers. It is important that good standards of behaviour are modelled within Councils.
- **1.3** The purpose of the programme is to:
- Address the intimidation of Local Government Members and officers;
- Address standards of discourse;
- Address standards of political discourse and behaviour in public office;
- Provide support and advice to Councils and Councillors.

2. Key Issues for Consideration

- **2.1** The focus of the work programme relates to three elements:
- prevention;
- support; and
- challenge.

- 2.2 Civility and respect should be at the heart of public life and good governance is fundamental to ensuring an effective and well-functioning democracy at all levels.
- 2.3 The WLGA continues to work closely with the LGA and is a participant in a four nations programme around Civility in Public Life which meets monthly and there continues to be a close working relationship with the Jo Cox Foundation. The LGA lead and this includes the WLGA, COSLA (the Convention of Scottish Local Authorities and (NILGA) Northern Ireland Local Government Association.
- 2.4 The WLGA continue to support any Councillors who may have experienced abuse and to stand up against intimidation of Councillors, and this area of work is a commitment in their Corporate Plan 2024/27 and includes work on the impacts on democracy and governance and community safety including Police and the Justice system.
- 2.5 The WLGA are currently scoping a survey of Councillors to collate data about their experiences of abuse and intimidation when undertaking their role. It is hoped that this work can be delivered in partnership with Data Cymru.
- **2.6** The programme has achieved a number of objectives against identified priorities for 2023/24, including:
- Delivery of the second year of the Debate Not Hate campaign, refreshed in January 2024 to refocus on key objectives in the run up to the UK Parliamentary election (delivery of a Guide to Safer Canvassing); continuing to support councillors and councils in tackling abuse and improve safety locally and a refresh and repromotion of the Debate Not Hate toolkit;
- Engagement with key stakeholder organisations including the Jo Cox Foundation Civility Commission in shaping their recommendations. A copy of the report can be found here: <u>Jo Cox Civility Commission The Jo Cox Foundation</u>;
- Public promotion through targeted media activity during 2023/24, the campaign was featured in articles and broadcast across various media outlets;
- Publication of a new Ending Abuse in Public Life toolkit which provides Councils with a framework that they can use to self-assess the support they provide to councillors to mitigate and tackle abuse and intimidation in public office;
- Engagement with police representatives and government departments to address
 police response to abuse of councillors leading to the launch of the Defending
 Democracy Policing Protocol in February 2024 which sets out additional funding for
 police forces to address abuse and intimidation and ensure the safety of elected
 members, including the introduction of dedicated police officer in each force for the
 safety of locally elected members and advice about protesting outside of elected
 members homes. The offer is still in the process of being operationalised.
- Engagement with regulators of social media and social media companies following
 implementation of the Online Safety Act late last year, work is continuing on how the
 Act will operate, with a government concession achieved that levels of regulation
 placed on digital platforms should be based on risk assessments, rather than userbase size. A continued focus on other laws in place to tackle abuse and harassment,
 alongside a call to central government to establish and resource a permanent central

- unit to monitor, assess and address abuse, intimidation and safety of locally elected politicians and candidates.
- 2.7 The WLGA continues to produce guidance for Members on bullying, harassment and personal safety and is continuing to work with Heads of Democratic Services to encourage more practical support for Members. Councils are providing Councillors with access to staff counselling services and working with the Police locally to ensure support is in place.
- 2.8 The Standards Committee continue to monitor compliance of the duty placed on Leaders of political groups to take reasonable steps to promote and maintain high standards of conduct by the Members of their groups as required under the Local Government and Elections (Wales) Act 2021. The members of the Standards Committee met with Group Leaders at the meeting of the Standards Committee on 10th June 2024.
- 2.9 The Monitoring Officer has been in contact with the WLGA representative who provided an update on the Civility in Public Life Programme of work from the Welsh perspective which is outlined within this report. The Monitoring Officer attends the All-Wales Monitoring Officers Group Meeting and will continue to monitor the programme and report further to Standards Committee as and when required. Any recommendations received will be considered by the Monitoring Officer having regard to the standards of conduct expected by Members as detailed in Section 19 of the Council's Constitution and attached at Appendix 2 to this report.
- **2.10** This report is therefore being presented to the Standards Committee for information and consideration.

3. How do proposals evidence the Five Ways of Working and contribute to our Well-being Objectives?

3.1 The role of the Standards Committee is to promote and maintain high standards of conduct by Councillors, Co-opted Members and Church and Parent Governor Representatives.

4. Climate Change and Nature Implications

4.1 None as a direct result of this report.

5. Resources and Legal Considerations <u>Financial</u>

5.1 None as a direct result of this report.

Employment

5.2 The Council has a statutory duty to establish and maintain a Standards Committee as defined by legislation.

Legal (Including Equalities)

5.3 The Council has a statutory duty to establish and maintain a Standards Committee as defined by legislation.

6. Background Papers

Resetting the relationship between local and national government. Read our Local Government White Paper (https://www.local.gov.uk/local-government-white-paper)



Civility in public life report

Increasing intimidation of politicians and increasing toxicity of public debate is having an impact on the democracy of our country.

03 Oct 2019

Background

There are growing concerns about the impact an increasing level of public intimidation and toxicity of debate is having on our country's democratic processes, particularly at a local level. Responding to these concerns, the LGA is leading on 'civility in public life' and this report sets out our programme of work.

One of the most pressing concerns facing those in public office at the moment is the increasing incidents of public intimidation and abuse. These attacks risk the personal safety of our members, undermine local democracy and decision-making, and can put off prospective candidates from standing. Intimidation and physical threats of violence against councillors are a real and growing concern in every area of the country. Whilst debate and having different views is all part of a healthy democracy; abuse, public intimidation and threats are designed to undermine democratic decision making by generating fear in those who represent it.

Intimidation, abuse and harassment of councillors is a crime, as it would be towards any member of the public. However, reports from LGA members indicate that there is not a consistent response from the police across the country and that there is confusion about reporting, support, the legislation, and the broader impacts for our society and democracy.

We need a wider discussion with our citizens on how they involve themselves in public debate. We collectively need to be clear that abuse, harassment, intimidation and violence is not the way for anyone to engage in modern-day politics.

Concern has also been raised about incidents of intimidation within councils, involving councillors as well as officers. If we expecting decent standards of behaviour from members of the public when they engage with councillors, then good standards of behaviour need to be modelled within the council.

Purpose

The purpose of the programme is:

- to address the intimidation of local government members and officers
- to address standards of public discourse
- to address standards of political discourse and behaviour in public office
- to provide support and advice to councils and councillors

Objectives

The LGA's objectives in embarking on this programme of work are:

• to articulate what local government believes are good standards for anyone engaging in public and political discourse and debate,

- and what is needed to achieve these standards
- to show leadership at a local, national, UK-wide and international level in good standards of political debate, engagement and decision-making, demonstrating the positive impact it can have
- to understand the scale and impact of intimidation and abuse behaviour our membership is experiencing
- to challenge the 'new-norms' of intimidation, abuse, threats and aggressive behaviour by many engaging in political and public discourse
- to demonstrate the impact that intimidation and abusive behaviour in our political system and from the general public has on our democratic system, and recommendations for achieving positive debate and public engagement in local decision-making
- to support its member councils in addressing intimidation and abuse
- to enhance the reputation of local government and local politicians, and encourage more people to become councillors by addressing the issues of intimidation and abuse
- to support all democratically elected local representatives in delivering their best on behalf of their local communities
- to build on the good practice that already exists within member councils

LGA Leadership

The LGA will provide leadership through:

- engaging in positive political discourse
- challenging poor political discourse
- the application of consistent and high standards for all public office
- emphasising the benefits of becoming a councillor, encouraging prospective candidates to stand for public office and encouraging a diversity in candidates
- demonstrating the positive outcomes that can be achieved through civil and respectful debate, discussion and decision-making within and between political parties

- accepting and promoting a council duty of care for the wellbeing, safety and security of councillors
- facilitating a pan-UK local government response

The programme of work

The LGA will focus on three elements – prevention, support and challenge:

Prevention

- improvement support and guidance for our member authorities, building on our existing improvement and leadership programmes and the guide for councillors on handling intimidation
- desktop research into the prevalence, impact, good practice and international action on the intimidation of those in public office

Support and intervention

- the development of policy and legislative proposals with partners, government and stakeholders that address intimidation and standards of public discourse, particularly with a view to gaining a more consistent and robust response from the police and Crown Prosecution Service (CPS). This includes the proposal for a new criminal offence for intimidating a person in public office and engagement with Police Crime Commissioners (PCCs)
- exploring the potential for an informal council 'duty of care' towards its councillors as good practice
- a revision of the local government model code of conduct with a view to promoting it as standard for all in public office

Challenge

- the development of a pan-UK commitment and public statement for discussion at the UK Forum for the leaders of all the UK local government associations taking place in November 2019
- exploring opportunities for a public and political-facing campaign

Oversight

 a small member-led steering group will oversee the LGA civility in public life work programme to provide ongoing insight and commentary

The review of the model code of conduct Introduction

The LGA is reviewing and updating the member model code of conduct. The member model code of conduct is suggested national good practice, and councils can adopt this code, or adopt their own local code.

Why is the model code of conduct being reviewed?

The LGA is undertaking a review of the member model code of conduct in response to the recommendations made by the Committee on Standards in Public Life, but also in response to rising local government concern about the increasing incidence of public, member-to-member and officer/member intimidation and abuse and overall behavioural standards and expectations in public debate, decision making and engagement.

The LGA aims to develop a code that benchmarks a standard for all public office and for those engaged in public discourse and debate. It will set out the duties and expectations of persons in public office as well as their rights, particularly their right to be protected from abuse and intimidation resulting from their undertaking of public office.

Objectives

The LGA's objectives in reviewing the model code of conduct are to:

- articulate what local government believes are good standards for all in public office
- show leadership in good standards of conduct for those in public office, both elected and as employees
- achieve consensus between the stakeholders affected by local government conduct
- support its member councils and partners in achieving good standards of conduct
- produce a code that is fit for purpose, useful and held in high regard
- enhance the reputation of local government and local politicians
- support the good running of councils
- support all democratically elected local representatives to deliver their best on behalf of their local communities
- build on the good practice that already exists within member councils

Why the LGA?

The LGA is well placed to lead on the review and renewal of the model code of conduct because, as set out in the articles of association of the Local Government Association, the LGA's objects are:

- to support, promote and improve local government in England and Wales
- to represent, wherever possible by consensus, the interests of Member Authorities to national governments, to Parliament, to political parties, to European and other international institutions and to other bodies, and to negotiate on behalf of local government

- to formulate policies to support the improvement and development of local governance, effective management in local authorities and the enhancement of local democracy in England, Wales and elsewhere
- to provide forums for discussion of matters of common interest and/or concern to Member Authorities, including groups of Member Authorities, and a means by which joint views may be formulated and expressed
- to endeavour to give democratically elected local representatives from different political groups the opportunity to contribute to the Association's work and to the
- development of policies which represent, as far as possible,
 consensus between the political groups and between groups
 of Member Authorities
- to support all democratically elected local representatives of Member Authorities

The LGA also has the responsibility to speak for all Member Authorities in matters of local government in general or which concern all Member Authorities. In this way, the LGA is well placed to bring together the different stakeholders under the umbrella of local government to achieve understanding and consensus, which will be vital for the adoption and success of any reviewed and renewed code of conduct. It will be important to understand, respect and bring together the range of views on the code of conduct if it is to be successful.

How will the LGA review the model code of conduct?

The LGA aims to work collaboratively with a range of officer and member stakeholders in a spirit of co-production. As such, the LGA will engage with the representative organisations and also with officers and members across the country.

The LGA will gather evidence and opinion on what is needed in an updated and fit-for-purpose code, including considering the review into

local government ethical standards undertaken by the Committee on Standards in Public Life and the evidence submitted to the review. The LGA will research the existing local bespoke codes currently used by councils across the country and will work with elected members and officers to consider and evaluate good practice.

The LGA will seek to identify good practice codes from the range of tiers of government, other sectors, and organisations that address important issues for local government and public office.

The LGA will hold a workshop with members, officers and representative organisations during this period as part of the broader LGA Civility in Politics work. This workshop will also present an opportunity for an exchange of ideas, developing an understanding of the different stakeholders' views with the aim of co-production, collaboration and consensus. From this exercise a collection of suggested propositions for inclusion in the final model code will be presented to the LGA Leadership Board. Following the outcome of the Leadership Board consideration, a draft model code will be prepared for consultation.

The form of consultation will need further discussion and will be determined by how the model code develops. The LGA will use its existing methods of research, communication and engagement with its membership, partners and stakeholders. This could include conferences, round tables, regional meetings, online forums, etc, with the aim of achieving as wide a sector engagement as is possible. It is proposed that the consultation period should be a minimum of 8 weeks.

The outcome of the consultation and a draft final model code will be presented to the LGA Leadership Board for final discussion and approval. It is recommended that Leadership Board put forward the final model code, as part of its broader work on Civility in Politics, to the LGA General Assembly, held at the LGA annual conference in July, for adoption.

How will a final renewed code of conduct be agreed?

The structures of the LGA mean that the final sign-off of the code on behalf of the LGA and its member authorities will be the responsibility of the LGA's Board of Directors / Leadership Board, which they will do on behalf of all member authorities in local government. The LGA will also seek, in a spirit of consensus and collaboration, for NALC, CCN, DCN, SOLACE, Lawyers in Local Government, Cipfa, the Association of Democratic Services Officers, the Society of Local Councils Clerks, Monitoring Officers Network, and MHCLG to also endorse the revised model code of conduct. This is not an exhaustive or exclusive list. It is also proposed to take the updated model code of conduct to LGA General Assembly at the July 2020 annual conference.

Developing consensus in the development and adoption of a renewed model code of conduct

For the model code of conduct to have traction with the sector, it will need to address the expectations, views, opinions and experiences of members and officers, recognise the value of good political discourse and how trust in local government is affected by conduct. The LGA's organisational structures mean that agreement is on behalf of local government, rather than a single interest group within the local government structure and family.

Members at the LGA have expressed their view that, as individuals whose behaviour is being modelled in the code of conduct, it is essential that they oversee and are fully involved in its development and can sign up to it. The LGA has championed the value of peer-to-peer review and support, and we will embrace those principles in the review

of the code. It is in the interests of the LGA and all elected members that the office of local councillor is imbued with trust and a high degree of ethics so that their role and decisions can be robustly defended. It is also important in the continued recruitment of future councillors.

Members at the LGA want to ensure that the code will be compatible with upholding the country's democratic principles and structures, and on-going political representation for their residents. They want to see an equal expectation of conduct between members and officers, between members, with the general public, and with others in public office such as Police Crime Commissioners and MPs, so that all are clear about the expected behaviour and the procedures should their behaviour fall short.

Members at the LGA also want to ensure that the code is not used as a tool that could remove members on grounds that may not follow natural justice or that it is abuse for personal or political gain by members, officers or the general public. The code needs to provide safeguards for both members and officers.

We want to achieve a shift in attitudes that sees the code of conduct as a tool to support members in achieving good standards in public office, rather than a tool that simply penalises poor behaviour. The code should be a way of supporting members who have been subjected to poor behaviour by members and/or staff and/or the general public.

It is also important that the impact on staff and the running of the council, should a member's behaviour fall short of what is expected of public office, is given due weight in any review, and that the code provides the tools to address such behaviour.

For the code to be successful we need to seek to build consensus, with the primary objective that the code articulates the standards that are expected for anyone in public office or working for the public.

APPENDIX 2 TO SECTION 19

PROTOCOL - STANDARD OF CONDUCT EXPECTED BY MEMBERS

This protocol sets out the standards of conduct expected from Members within the Vale of Glamorgan Council in dealing with each other. It should be read in conjunction with the Members' Code of Conduct and the Member/Officer Protocol. It adds to these documents and does not detract from them.

The protocol will be interpreted widely and applies to all oral and written communications, which may include (but is not limited to) e-mail, text messages, and comments appearing on any social media websites such as Twitter and Facebook and/or appearing in the press.

Members are expected to:

1. **PUBLIC BEHAVIOUR**

- 1.1 show respect to each other;
- 1.2 not to make personal abusive comments about each other;
- 1.3 not to publish anything insulting about each other;
- 1.4 not to make malicious allegations against each other;
- 1.5 not to publish or spread any false information about each other;
- 1.6 show respect to diversity and equality.

2. **BEHAVIOUR IN MEETINGS**

- 2.1 behave with dignity;
- 2.2 show respect to the Chair and obey his/her decisions;
- 2.3 not to use indecent language nor make racial remarks or remarks which prejudice any section of society.

3. **CONFIDENTIALITY**

- 3.1 keep the confidentiality of exempt papers and any other documents which are not public;
- 3.2 not to release confidential information to the press or the public;
- 3.3 not to use confidential information for purposes other than intended.

4. LOCAL MEMBERS

- 4.1 work with Members of adjoining electoral divisions for the benefit of the locality;
- 4.2 if dealing with any matter relating to another electoral division:

- 4.2.1 explain to anyone seeking assistance that he/she is not the local Member;
- 4.2.2 inform the local Member unless it would lead to a breach of confidentiality.